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OPINION AND ORDER

Respondents appeal the decision of an

Administrative Law Judge wherein the claimant was found to

be entitled to surgery as recommended by Dr. Brad Thomas,

and to temporary total disability benefits from July 30,

2010, to a date yet to be determined.  Our carefully

conducted de novo review of this claim in its entirety

reveals that the claimant has failed to prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that she is entitled to

benefits as awarded by the Administrative Law Judge. 
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Accordingly, we reverse the decision of the Administrative

Law Judge.

The claimant, a RN, sustained an admittedly

compensable back strain on September 13, 2002, while

transferring a patient.  The claimant received initial

medical treatment for this injury on September 14, 2002,

from the emergency department of the respondent employer

hospital.  At that time, the claimant was examined by Dr.

Jeff Hamby, who diagnosed her with a lumbosacral strain. 

Thereafter, the claimant came under the care of Dr. Terry

Clark at the Cooper Clinic, who referred her to physical

therapy and ordered an MRI.  In addition, Dr. Clark returned

the claimant to work with lifting restrictions and limited

bending, stooping, twisting, squatting, kneeling and

repetitive motions. He also advised that she alternate

sitting, standing, and walking as tolerated.  

An MRI study of the claimant’s lumbar spine

conducted on September 26, 2002, revealed a moderate-sized

left paracentral disc protrusion at L5-S1, with a moderate

diffuse disc bulge and diffuse spondylitic ridging at the

same level.  Mild diffuse disc bulging at L4-5, with a

probable “tiny” central disc protrusion was also noted.

The claimant continued under the care of Dr. Clark, who
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noted in his clinic report dated September 27, 2002:

Patient is here for follow-up of lumbar
strain. She had an MRI scan this week
which shows a large L5, S1 disk
protrusion. She is still having
difficulty in the right leg 
posteriorly.

 
Dr. Clark referred the claimant for a

neurosurgical evaluation.  

On October 10, 2002, the claimant was seen by

neurosurgeon, Dr. Joseph Queeny.  On that date, Dr. Queeney

ordered x-rays of the claimant’s lumbar spine, which showed

degenerative disc narrowing at L5-S1 with associated

spondylosis.  Pursuant to a review of the claimant’s

diagnostic studies and his physical examination, Dr. Queeney

assessed the claimant with right lower extremity

ridiculitis, a herniated disc at L5-S1 on the left, and

degenerative disc disease throughout her lumbar spine.  In

addition, Dr. Queeney opined that the claimant would not

benefit from surgery.  In this regard, he stated:

I had a very long discussion
with the patient regarding her
findings. She does not really
have any objective evidence of
nerve root compression on the
right side. I do not think she
would benefit from a
microdiscectomy on the left
side. I do not think this
would change her symptoms and



Lawrence - F302102 4

probably would not change her
back pain at all. I informed
her that she does have some
degenerative segments in the
lumbar spine.

Dr. Queeney prescribed the claimant Celebrex, and

he recommended a myelogram and post myelogaphic CT in order

to rule out nerve root compression “off to the right side

... .”  In conclusion he stated, “I informed the patient

that I would not recommend surgery based on these findings

because there is no objective evidence of nerve root

compression off to the right side.”

A myelogram of the claimant’s lumbar spine taken

on October 21, 2002, revealed effacement of the claimant’s

exiting nerve roots bilaterally (more on the left) at L5-S1. 

A post myelographic CT scan taken on that same date revealed

the following results:

Circumferential disc spurring
resulting in some
predominantly left sided
narrowing of the lateral
recess and neural canal at L5-
S1. Lesser disease on the
right side at that level.
Again, please note this
patient has right sided
symptoms. 

In a report dated October 25, 2002, Dr. Queeney

wrote:
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I had the opportunity of
reviewing the post
myelographic CT scan performed
on Ms. Lawrence on 10/21/02.
This does show some very
minimal disc bulging off to
the left side at L5-S1. The
patient’s complaints are of
right lower extremity pain. I
do not really see any
objective evidence causing the
right lower extremity pain and
I certainly would not
recommend surgery on a left-
sided disc protrusion at L5-S1
for right-sided leg pain. The
patient does not need an
operation. We will refer her
back to Dr. Terry Clark for
non-surgical management.

Upon her return to Dr. Clark on October 30, 2002,

he referred the claimant to Dr. John Swicegood for pain

management.  Beginning on December 16, 2002, Dr. Swicegood

administered a series of LESI injections to the claimant’s

lumbar spine for the treatment of bilateral sciatica. 

Subsequently, the claimant developed an infection at the

injection site, for which an MRI was required in order to

rule out any deeper infection process.  While this study did

show that cellulitis had developed in relation to the

injection site, this study confirmed that the claimant’s

disc herniation at L5-S1 was essentially unchanged.  The

claimant was eventually admitted to the hospital for
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incision, drainage, and aggressive antibiotic therapy in

response to her unresolving soft tissue infection.  A

hospital Discharge Summary Report dated March 7, 2003,

states that the infection had not extended into the deep

tissues of the spine itself.  Subsequently, the claimant

continued to follow-up at the Cooper Clinic.  On April 14,

2003, Dr. Steven Seffense reported that her abscessed cavity

had “completely healed and sealed.” 

Thereafter, the claimant returned to Dr. Swicegood

for additional LESI injections. 

In a clinic report dated May 15, 2003, Dr. Clark

wrote:

HISTORY:
 

Follow-up low back pain. She
states she was doing well,
rolled over in bed a couple of
days ago and developed severe
left-sided low back pain with
parathesias down her left leg
into foot. 

When the claimant’s physical examination showed

that her deep tendon reflexes, lower extremity motor

strength, and gait were normal, Dr. Clark assessed the

claimant with lumbar disc disease and lumbar strain for

which he continued her on medications.  
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In a report dated June 5, 2003, Dr. Clark reported

that the claimant’s physical examination was essentially

unchanged in spite of her complaints of continued low back

pain.  Dr. Clark continued the claimant on work restrictions

pending a functional capacity evaluation.  This study, which

was conducted on June 10, 2003, demonstrated that the

claimant was capable of functioning in the medium work

category, and it indicated that the claimant had given an

unreliable effort.  In this regard, the report states as

follows:

Overall test findings, in
combination with clinical
observations, suggest
considerable question be drawn
as to the reliability/accuracy
of Lawrence’s subjective
reports of pain/limitation.
... In describing such
findings, this evaluator is by
no means implying intent.
Rather, it is simply stated
that Lawrence can do more at
times than she currently
states or perceives. ... .

An EMG study conducted on June 20, 2003, yielded

normal results  with no evidence of denervation to suggest

radiculopathy on the left side. 

Upon her follow-up visit at the Cooper Clinic on

July 3, 2003, Dr. Keith Holder returned the claimant to work
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with restrictions of “no lifting over 20 pounds greater than

1/3 of the day,” and he limited her repetitive back motions

to “no greater than 1/3 of the day.”  Further, he referred

the claimant for a neurosurgical evaluation.

On August 11, 2003, the claimant underwent an

independent medical evaluation by Dr. Tad Pruitt.  On that

date, Dr. Pruitt determined the claimant to be at maximum

medical improvement and he recommended permanent work

restrictions of lifting no more than ten to twenty pounds;

no stooping, bending, or crawling; and, “the allowance for

episodic changes in position from standing to sitting and

walking.”  While Dr. Pruitt opined that the claimant “most

likely” had scarring around the nerve root as a result of

herniated nucleus pulposus, he did not recommend surgery. 

On May 6, 2004, the claimant was seen in clinic by

her personal physician, Dr. James Rogers.  In his report of

that visit, Dr. Rogers noted that the claimant was

experiencing constant pain from her waist down and bilateral

feet numbness, worse on the left.  He, therefore, referred

the claimant for an MRI, which in a prior decision by the

Commission was found not to be reasonably necessary for the

treatment of the claimant’s back strain. 
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On August 11, 2005, the claimant was seen by Dr.

James Rochelle, whose physical examination of the claimant

revealed a normal gait pattern, toe to heel walking, lateral

bending and rotational turning, and lumbar flexion to 75

degrees with extension to 20 degrees.  Dr. Rochelle referred

the claimant to an education treatment seminar on September

12, 2005.  Further, he referred her back to Dr. Rogers for

pain management and advised her to increase her activity

with more strengthening.

In June of 2007, a hearing was held before the

Commission to determine the claimant’s entitlement to

additional medical treatment with Dr. Rogers.  By

determination of an Administrative Law Judge, the claimant

was awarded treatment under the direction of Dr. Rogers for

the “monitoring and management” of prescription medications

for the control of her chronic pain and associated symptoms. 

Thereafter, the claimant continued under the care

of Dr. Rogers until December of 2009, when he relocated out

of state.  In March of 2010, the claimant came under the

care of pain management specialist, Dr. Michael Stone.  In

his clinic report dated March 19, 2010, Dr. Stone indicated

that the claimant suffered from lumbar radiculopathy, lumbar

spondylosis, and neurotic pain syndrome for which he



Lawrence - F302102 10

recommended a continued course of conservative treatment and

weight loss.

On July 21, 2010, the claimant underwent an MRI of

her lumbar spine which revealed degenerative disease with a

broad based disc protrusion and focal disc herniation on the

left within the lateral recess region at L5-S1, abutting the

S1 nerve root.  A degenerative facet overgrowth at that

level was noted, as well as other degeneration throughout

the claimant’s lumbar spine.

On July 30, 2010, the claimant underwent an

independent medical evaluation conducted by Dr. Brad Thomas. 

In his report of that examination, Dr. Thomas recommended a

left-sided discectomy at L5-S1.

On January 5, 2012, the claimant underwent an

independent medical evaluation conducted by Dr. Earl

Peeples.  In summary of his comprehensive and concise report

of the claimant’s history of treatment, including his

thorough review of the claimant’s diagnostic studies, Dr.

Peeples stated, in part, as follows:

Ms. Lawrence reported a fall
or other similar injury while
working in 2002. She received
a very thorough workup and
careful evaluation by Dr.
Queeney, an experienced
neurosurgeon in the Fort Smith
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area. His comments could not
be more concise. He stated
clearly that she did not have
an extruded disc and that she
did not need surgery. Her
symptoms did not match the
minor degenerative abnormality
of the disc, which was on the
side opposite the symptoms, as
clearly indicated by Dr.
Queeney. Repeat MRI performed
several months later indicated
no change in the appearance of
the disc.

 
Ms. Lawrence’s findings are
now consistent with a woman
her age who has been obese and
has normal genetically related
degenerative changes at L5-S1.
No traumatic anatomy was
established by a very thorough
examination, including two
MRIs, myelogram and post-
myelogram CT. Definite
multilevel degenerative
changes were established by
radiograph, MRI and myelogram
and post-myelogram CT.

...
An FCE was both unreliable and
contained statements of
considerable importance. Ms.
Lawrence made a threat to kill
herself with cyanide. This can
be only be one of two things
from an educated nurse. It is
either a direct suicidal
threat or a direct attempt to
manipulate the examiner during
the FCE.  Both are of
tremendous psychological and
legal significance. Ms.
Lawrence clearly has a pattern
of pain which does not
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correspond to findings of
nerve compression or traumatic
findings. She has a pattern of
symptom exaggeration
objectively documented on the
FCE. These in the context of a
worker’s (sic) compensation
claim clearly speak for
themselves.

 Inexplicably, after Dr.
Queeney’s clear comments and
in view of this statement
clearly and appropriately
recorded by the FCE examiner
(who documented symptom
magnification), no
psychological workup was
undertaken. 

Late records are incomplete,
but it is obvious that Ms.
Lawrence is on substantial
doses of opiates for
unresolved pain complaints.

...

In 2010, eight years after the
accident, Dr. Thomas produced
a completely normal
neurological examination,
including the lack even of
radicular tension signs in the
form of straight leg raising.
He was unaware of her prior
records and made no quotation
of those records. He
apparently had not seen or
read Dr. Queeney’s very clear
description of her lack of
findings and of surgical
indications. In the absence of
neurological examination
changes, and in the presence
of an eight year history of
unresolved pain in a patient
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who is habituated or addicted
to opiates, he amazingly
recommended a discectomy
without any examination
evidence of nerve root
compression. The MRI of that
date showed only degenerative
changes. 
Dr. Thomas described that it
was his “feeling” that this
condition existed from the
time of her injury, but
provided no scientific basis
or quotation from prior
records. This is undiluted
speculation without reference
to objective medical records
or prior imaging studies. ...
Opinions for surgical
treatment should be based on
science, not in feelings.

Ms. Lawrence has findings
consistent with her age and
body habitus, but no findings
of anatomic trauma.

 
When the objective data
regarding psychology and
anatomy is removed, all that
is left of this file are
complaints of pain self-
reported. By AMA standards,
these are not a basis on which
to make decisions.

...

An operation on a woman with
eight years of unresolved pain
complaints and absence of
anatomical trauma, still
within a normal neurological
exam, will not produce
clinical improvement to a
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reasonable degree of medical
certainty as based on the
science quoted above. 

Post hoc, ergo propter hoc
(after the thing, therefore,
because of the thing) is false
logic. It is not a basis on
which to attribute causation
of anticipated degenerative
changes at multiple levels in
the lumbar spine to a single
lifting incident. The findings
in Ms. Lawrence’s spine are
degenerative, not traumatic.

Dr. Peeples concluded his report by recommending

that the claimant be placed in a program to “correct” her

habituation or addiction to opiates, and that she be

evaluated for psychological problems “which would explain

her long-term pain complaints.”  Dr. Peeples further opined

that this should be done independently of her workers’

compensation claim.  Finally, Dr. Peeples stated without

equivocation that surgery in the claimant’s case is both

“illogical and contraindicated,” and that he would not

recommend it for the claimant’s “degeneration and pain

complaints in the presence of a normal neurological exam.” 

Further, he stated that the claimant’s current anatomic

status is unrelated to the 2002 work-related incident, and

that any surgery recommended by Dr. Thomas would likewise be

unrelated. 
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The claimant testified that she worked with

restrictions at the respondent employer’s day treatment

center for children until such time as it was closed in or

about August of 2004.  The claimant further testified that

she “thought” she would be able to work three to four hours

a day if she were allowed accommodations such as lying down

as per needed.  The claimant stated that since the closing

of the day treatment facility, she has applied for positions

at two nearby nursing homes and a couple of home health

agencies.  The claimant further testified that she drew

unemployment benefits for approximately six months after the

facility closed, and that she has applied for social

security disability benefits on three occasions but has been

denied.  The claimant admitted that she has failed to look

for work since applying for social security benefits.  

When questioned about the shift over the course of

her treatment from right-sided to left-sided symptoms, the

claimant attributed her initial right-legged symptoms to

muscle spasms.  The claimant admitted, however, that she has

understood from the onset of her treatment that she has a

chronic, underlying degenerative back condition that will

continue to cause her ongoing symptoms. 
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With regard to her education and past job

experience, the claimant testified that she received her RN

degree in or around 1982, and that she has held positions

such as assistant director of nursing and Medicare

coordinator in the Mena state office over the course of her

employment.      

The claimant testified that she is in too much

pain to hold down regular employment, especially that which

would require her to commute any distance.  She further

testified that she currently takes 600 milligrams of

Neurontin three times a day, Lorcet 10/650 three times a

day, and Amitriptyline, she thought, 10 milligrams once

daily as prescribed by Dr. Stone.

Employers must promptly provide medical services

which are reasonably necessary for treatment of compensable

injuries.  Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-508(a)(Supp. 2009). 

However, injured employees have the burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence that the medical treatment is

reasonably necessary for the treatment of the compensable

injury.  Owens Plating Co.v. Graham, 102 Ark. App. 299, 284

S.W.3d 537 (2008).  What constitutes reasonable and

necessary treatment is a questions of fact for the

Commission.  Id.; Anaya v. Newberry’s 3N Mill, 102 Ark. App.
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119, 282 S.W.3d 269 (2008).  When assessing whether medical

treatment is reasonably necessary for the treatment of a

compensable injury, we must analyze both the proposed

procedure and the condition it is sought to remedy.  Deborah

Jones v. Seba, Inc., Full Workers’ Compensation Commission

Opinion filed December 13, 1989 (Claim No. D512553).  Also,

the respondent is only responsible for medical services

which are causally related to the compensable injury. 

Treatments to reduce or alleviate symptoms resulting from a

compensable injury, to maintain the level of healing

achieved, or to prevent further deterioration of the damage

produced by the compensable injury are considered reasonable

medical services.  Foster v. Kann Enterprises, 2009 Ark.

App. 746, 350 S.W.2d 796 (2009).  

Liability for additional medical treatment may

extend beyond the treatment healing period as long as the

treatment is geared toward management of the compensable

injury.  Patchell v. Wal-Mart Stores, Inc., 86 Ark. App.

230, 184 S.W.3d 31 (2004). 

As described above, the claimant sustained a

lumbar strain some ten years ago while transferring a

patient.  Contemporaneous with this incident, the claimant

received thorough and appropriate medical treatment,
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including various diagnostic studies.  The results of these

studies showed that the claimant suffered from degenerative

changes in her lumbar spine that, according to Dr. Peeples,

are not attributable to a single lifting incident.  And,

while a left-sided disc protrusion was indicated at L5-S1,

the claimant’s reported symptoms at the time of her work-

related incident were all right-sided, of which Dr. Queeney

stated, 

“The patient’s complaints are of right
lower extremity pain. I do not really
see any objective evidence causing the
right lower extremity pain and I
certainly would not recommend surgery on
a left-sided disc protrusion at L5-S1
for right-sided leg pain. The patient
does not need an operation.”

In addition, the claimant’s treating physicians,

Drs. Clark and Swicegood opined that the claimant was not in

need of surgical intervention.  Even Dr. Pruitt, from whom

the claimant eventually sought an independent neurosurgical

opinion, agreed that surgery was not indicated.  This was

after the claimant had undergone a myelogram, post-myelogram

CT, nerve conduction study, a functional capacity

evaluation, multiple MRIs, and x-rays.  Further, in August

of 2003, Dr. Pruitt opined that the claimant had reached

maximum medical improvement for her compensable back strain. 
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In a 2007 opinion, an Administrative Law Judge

affirmed this opinion.  

We note that while the claimant now seems to imply

that the opinions of the respondent employer’s “own people,”

meaning the physicians who initially treated the claimant

for right-sided, lumbar complaints following the 2002, work-

related incident, are somehow biased, objective medical

findings demonstrate otherwise.  These findings have

consistently shown throughout the course of the claimant’s

treatment that she suffers from degenerative changes which

are consistent with her age, weight, and physical habitus. 

Further, these studies, combined with the opinions of

several, credible specialists confirm that the claimant’s

right-sided symptoms were never attributable to her left-

sided protrusion for which the claimant now claims

entitlement to surgery.

In addition, while the Administrative Law Judge in

the current claim assigned more weight to the 2010 opinion

of Dr. Thomas that the claimant needs surgery, over the more

recent opinion of Dr. Peeples that she does not, we find

that this is in error.  More specifically, the

Administrative Law Judge stated that Dr. Thomas’s assessment

was more credible than Dr. Peeples’s assessment because Dr.
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Thomas conducted an actual physical examination of the

claimant.  As Dr. Peeples stated in his report, however:

When the objective data
regarding psychology and
anatomy is removed, all that
is left of this file are
complaints of pain self-
reported. By AMA standards,
these are not a basis on which
to make decisions. 
Dr. Thomas, whose recommended
surgery is the purpose of this
review, fails to adhere to
this standard. He gave no
indication in his report that
he has reviewed prior medical
records or prior studies. He
does not indicate knowledge of
the suicide threat by Ms.
Lawrence, nor the clear report
by Dr. Queeney reflecting an
absence of surgical
indications. Furthermore, the
surgical indications for
discectomy, that is,
progressive neurological
deficit or clear-cut
neurological deficit in the
presence of clear image-
documented nerve compression
are absent in Ms. Lawrence
when Dr. Thomas examined her
and this absence is proven by
his own examination, as
recorded in detail. It is a
normal neurological
examination.

 
There is nothing in the statutes that precludes

the Commission from accepting or rejecting any finding made

by the Administrative Law Judge, including findings
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pertaining to the credibility of witnesses.  Stiger v. State

Line Tire Serv., 72 Ark. App. 250, 35 S.W.3d 335 (2000). 

Further, the findings of the Administrative Law Judge on

issues of credibility are not binding on the Commission. 

Roberts v. Leo-Levi Hospital, 8 Ark. App. 184, 649 S.W.2d

402 (1983); Linthicum v. Mar-Bax Shirt Co., 23 Ark. App. 26,

741 S.W.2d 275 (1987). 

The Commission has a duty to translate the

evidence on all the issues before it into findings of fact. 

Stone v. Dollar General Stores, 91 Ark. App. 260, 209 S.W.3d

445 (2005); Weldon v. Pierce Bros. Const. Co., 54 Ark. App.

344, 925 S.W.2d 179 (1996).  Moreover, the Commission has

the authority to resolve conflicting evidence and this

extends to medical testimony.  Foxx v. American Transp., 54

Ark. App. 115, 924 S.W.2d 814 (1996).  The Commission has

the duty of weighing the medical evidence as it does any

other evidence, and the resolution of any conflicting

medical evidence is a question of fact for the Commission to

resolve.  Emerson Electric v. Gaston, 75 Ark. App. 232, 58

S.W.3d 848 (2001); CDI Contractors v. McHale, 41 Ark. App.

57, 848 S.W.2d 941 (1993); McClain v. Texaco, Inc., 29 Ark.

App. 218, 780 S.W.2d 34 (1989).

Although the Commission is not bound by medical
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testimony, it may not arbitrarily disregard any witness’s

testimony.  Reeder v. Rheem Mfg. Co., 38 Ark. App. 248, 832

S.W.2d 505 (1992).  The Commission is entitled to review the

basis for the medical opinion in deciding the weight and

credibility of the opinion and the medical evidence. 

Maverick Transportation v. Buzzard, 69 Ark. App. 128, 10

S.W.3d 467 (2000).  However, the Commission may not

arbitrarily disregard medical evidence or the testimony of

any witness.  Hill v. Baptist Med. Ctr., 74 Ark. App 250, 48

S.W.3d 544 (2001).  

The Commission is entitled to review the basis for

a doctor’s opinion in deciding the weight of the opinion. 

Further, a medical opinion based solely upon claimant’s

history and own subjective belief that a medical condition

is related to a compensable injury is not a substitute for

credible evidence.  Brewer v. Paragould Housing Authority,

Full Commission Opinion, January 22, 1996 (Claim No.

E417617).  The Commission is not bound by a doctor’s opinion

which is based largely on facts related to him by claimant

where there is no sufficient independent knowledge upon

which to corroborate the claimant’s claim.  Roberts v. Leo-

Levi Hospital, 8 Ark. App. 184, 649 S.W.2d 402 (1983).  

Finally, in Freeman v. Con-Agra Frozen Foods, 344 Ark. 296,
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40 S.W.3d 760 (2001), the Arkansas Supreme Court held that

in order for a medical opinion regarding causation to “pass

muster” such opinion must be more than speculation, and go

beyond possibilities.

While we recognize that the issue of

compensability is not in dispute here, we further recognize

that the issue of whether the claimant’s alleged need for

surgery as being causally connected to her compensable back

strain is.  That being said, we view as accurate Dr.

Peeples’s statement that Dr. Thomas having provided “no

scientific basis or quotation from prior records” upon which

to base his “feeling” that the claimant’s current condition

existed from the time of her injury, amounts to “undiluted

speculation without reference to objective medical records

or prior imaging studies.”  We further agree with Dr.

Peeple’s statement that “Opinions for surgical treatment

should be based on science, not in feelings.”  Finally,

whereas the Administrative Law Judge appears to pit the

opinion of Dr. Thomas squarely against the opinion of Dr.

Peeples, there are other medical opinions in the record that

cannot be disregarded.  

As previously stated, no other treating or

examining physician, including Dr. Queeney, a neurosurgeon,
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Dr. Pruitt, an orthopaedic surgeon, Dr. Swicegood, a pain

management specialist, or family physician, Dr. Clark, has

indicated that surgery is reasonably necessary for the

treatment of the claimant’s condition.  Furthermore, even

if, for the sake of argument only, the claimant should ever

require surgical intervention for her left-sided, disc

protrusion, we assign more weight to the opinion of Dr.

Peeples that any such surgery would be unrelated to the

claimant’s back strain of ten years ago.  

Finally, the Administrative Law Judge’s stated

opinion that it is “not unreasonable to think that the

claimant’s herniation has been overlooked and untreated,” is

simply unfounded.  The record of the claimant’s course of

medical treatment since 2002 is comprehensive.  From this

record, however, it is evident that the claimant’s left-

sided herniation was both diagnosed and treated from the

onset of her injury.  For example, an MRI study of the

claimant’s lumbar spine conducted on September 26, 2002,

revealed a moderate-sized left paracentral disc protrusion

at L5-S1, with a moderate diffuse disc bulge and diffuse

spondylitic ridging at the same level.  Thereafter, the

claimant received medications, physical therapy, and

eventually LESI injections in order to address the symptoms
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related to her overall condition.  We again note, however,

that at that time of her alleged onset of symptoms, the

claimant reported right-sided, lower extremity pain, for

which, upon review of the claimant’s recent diagnostic

studies, Dr. Queeney opined he would “not recommend surgery

on a left-sided disc protrusion at L5-S1 for right-sided leg

pain.”  

Based upon the above and foregoing, and assigning

more weight to the opinion of Dr. Peeples as supported by

objective medical findings and the opinions of various other

treating specialists, we agree with the statement made by

Dr. Queeney in October of 2002, that “The patient does not

need an operation.”  Because we assign more weight to the

opinions of treating and examining physicians, including Dr.

Peeples, who have consistently opined throughout the course

of the claimant’s treatment that surgery is not indicated

for the treatment of the claimant’s compensable back strain

of 2002, nor is it indicated for the treatment of her

current degenerative back condition, which is clearly

unrelated to her compensable strain, we find that the

surgery recommended by Dr. Thomas is not reasonably

necessary for the treatment of the claimant’s compensable

back strain, and it is, therefore, denied.  We further find
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that this is consistent with the opinion of the

Administrative Law Judge pursuant to the 2007 hearing, from

which he stated that the “various specialists, who have

evaluated and treated the claimant, have concluded that no

further aggressive medical treatment, such as surgery, would

have a reasonable expectation of either reducing the actual

physical damage caused by the compensable injury or even

reducing the claimant’s chronic symptoms.”   Further, in his

opinion the Administrative Law Judge stated that the

claimant had reached maximum medical improvement and that

her condition had stabilized.  

In conclusion, therefore, with regard to the issue

of additional medical treatment, we find that the claimant

has failed to prove by a preponderance of the evidence that

surgery is indicated for her back condition as it relates to

her compensable back strain of 2002, and that the decision

of the Administrative Law Judge to award this additional

medical treatment is hereby reversed.

With regard to the Administrative Law Judge’s

award of temporary total disability benefits, the claimant

has likewise failed to prove that she is entitled to these

benefits in that she has failed to prove by a preponderance

of the evidence that she was still within her healing period
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and totally incapacitated from earning wages from July 30,

2010, to a date yet to be determined.

Temporary total disability is that period within

the healing period in which an employee suffers a total

incapacity to earn wages.  K II Constr. Co. v. Crabtree, 78

Ark. App. 222, 79 S.W.3d 414 (2002); Ark. State Hwy. Trans

Dept. v. Breshears, 272 Ark. 244, 613 S.W.2d 392 (1981). 

According to Dr. Pruitt, the claimant reached

maximum medical improvement and the end of her healing

period for her compensable back strain on August 11, 2003. 

As previously stated, this was further established as a

result of the 2007 hearing before the Commission.  Further,

according to Dr. Pruitt’s clinical findings and the results

of a recent functional capacity evaluation showing that the

claimant was physically capable of working in the medium

category, Dr. Pruitt placed the claimant on permanent work

restrictions.  Dr. Pruitt declined, however, to take the

claimant completely off of work. 

Numerous diagnostic studies conducted since that

time have demonstrated no change in the anatomy of the

claimant’s physical condition, and by her own testimony, the

claimant has sustained no new injury nor has she experienced

any other intervening event that would tend to change the
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anatomy of her condition.  In fact, the claimant testified

that she worked with accommodations within her restrictions

at the respondent employer’s day treatment facility for

children until such time as it was closed in or about August

of 2004.  The claimant further testified that she “thought”

she would be able to work three to four hours a day if she

were allowed accommodations such as lying down as per

needed.  Further, the claimant stated that since the closing

of the day treatment facility, she has applied for positions

at nursing homes and a home health agencies, thus indicating

that the claimant considered herself able to work following

her medical release from her compensable back strain.  This

is further indicated by the fact that the claimant testified

that she drew unemployment benefits for approximately six

months after the facility closed in that she presented

herself as willing and able to work during that time. 

Moreover, the fact that the claimant has applied for social

security disability benefits on three occasions and been

denied tends to support the functional capacity evaluators

conclusion in 2003, that the claimant “can do more at times

than she currently states or perceives.”  

Furthermore, the claimant admitted that she has

understood from the onset of her treatment that she has a
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chronic, underlying degenerative back condition that will

continue to cause her ongoing symptoms. 

Finally, the claimant has held an RN degree since

1982, and she has managerial experience in other clinical

settings.  In addition, while this issue was not fully

developed at the hearing, the record clearly indicates that

the claimant currently has a strong dependency on several

narcotic prescription medications that reasonable minds

could concur might impede her functional capability, and for

which Dr. Peeples indicated that the claimant would benefit

from clinical and psychological intervention unrelated to

her compensable back strain of 2002.  

Therefore, considering her age, education,

credentials, and overall physical condition, including her

subjective reports of pain, combined with her release to

return to work, the results of a functional capacity

evaluation indicating that she could return to a medium work

category, and the lack of objective medical findings to

support that the claimant is unable to work in some

capacity, we find that the claimant has failed to prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that she is still within her

healing period and totally incapacitated from earning wages. 

Therefore, the award of additional temporary total
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disability benefits is hereby reversed.  

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                   
                             A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                   
                   KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

I must respectfully dissent from the majority

opinion. After a de novo review of the record, I find that

the claimant is entitled to benefits for a compensable

specific-incident back injury.  Although the majority

purports to find that the claimant sustained a compensable

back “strain” injury, I find that the claimant sustained

more than a “strain” and, in fact, has a compensable L5-S1

disc injury.

For the claimant to establish a compensable injury

as a result of a specific incident which is identifiable by

time and place of occurrence, the following requirements of

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A)(i)(Repl. 2002), must be

established: (1) proof by a preponderance of the evidence of
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an injury arising out of and in the course of employment;

(2) proof by a preponderance of the evidence that the injury

caused internal or external physical harm to the body which

required medical services or resulted in disability or

death; (3) medical evidence supported by objective findings,

as defined in Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102 (4)(D), establishing

the injury; and (4) proof by a preponderance of the evidence

that the injury was caused by a specific incident and is

identifiable by time and place of occurrence.  Mikel v.

Engineered Specialty Plastics, 56 Ark. App. 126, 938 S.W.2d

876 (1997).

The claimant was an RN.  She testified that she

was helping a patient who weighed more than 300 pounds and,

while assisting him out of his bed, she sustained an injury

to her back.  The claimant testified that she went to the

emergency room during the same shift that the injury

occurred.

The emergency room report regarding the claimant’s

September 14, 2002 visit indicates that the claimant was

having severe pain across the lumbosacral region, with pain

radiating down into the bilateral lower extremities.  The

report noted exquisite tenderness to palpation of the

lumbosacral region, with obvious spasm.  Finally, the report
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notes that the claimant gave a history of the onset of her

symptoms occurring in connection with her trying to lift a

300-pound-plus patient.

A lumbar spine MRI was performed on September 26,

2002, and revealed a moderate-sized broad-based central/left

paracentral disc protrusion which impresses upon the left

and also the right passing S1 nerve roots.

Although the majority places great emphasis on the

fact that much of the claimant’s treatment regarding her

September 2002 injury addresses symptoms in her right leg,

the medical records clearly show that, from the very

beginning, the injury involved symptoms in both lower

extremities and the initial MRI actually revealed that the

involved disc was pressing on the left and the right S1

nerve roots.

The majority also relies on Dr. Peeple’s opinion

wherein he claims that he reviewed the medical records, but

then concludes that there is no objective evidence of

injury, which flies in the face of the fact that not only

does the September 26, 2002 MRI show objective evidence of

injury, a second MRI was performed on February 21, 2003, and

the radiologist compared that MRI with the September 26,

2002 MRI and concluded left posterolateral disc herniation
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L5-S1 essentially unchanged.

Additionally, Dr. Tad Pruitt performed an

evaluation of the claimant on August 11, 2003, and found a

positive straight leg raise on the left and commented:

Most likely the patient has scarring
around the nerve root as a result of her
herniated nucleus pulposus.

The Workers’ Compensation Act requires employers

to provide such medical services as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a) (Repl. 2002). 

Injured employees must prove that medical services are

reasonably necessary by a preponderance of the evidence;

however, those services may include that necessary to

accurately diagnose the nature and extent of the compensable

injury; to reduce or alleviate symptoms resulting from the

compensable injury; to maintain the level of healing

achieved; or to prevent further deterioration of the damage

produced by the compensable injury.  Ark. Code Ann. §

11-9-705(a)(3) (Repl. 2002); Jordan v. Tyson Foods, Inc., 51

Ark. App. 100, 911 S.W.2d 593 (1995); See Artex

Hydrophonics, Inc. v. Pippin, 8 Ark. App. 200, 649 S.W.2d

845 (1983).  The Court of Appeals has noted that, even if

the healing period has ended, a claimant may be entitled to
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ongoing medical treatment if the treatment is geared toward

management of the claimant’s compensable injury.  See

Patchell v. Wal-Mart Stores, Inc., 86 Ark. App. 230; 184

S.W. 3d 31, (2004), citing Artex Hydrophonics, Inc. v.

Pippin, 8 Ark. App. 200, 649 S.W.2d 845 (1983). Furthermore,

the Court of Appeals has found that treatment intended to

help a claimant cope with chronic pain attributable to a

compensable injury may be reasonable and necessary.  See

LVL, Inc. v. Ragsdale, 2011 Ark. App. 144.  Additionally, a

claimant does not have to provide objective medical evidence

of his continued need for treatment.  Castleberry v. Elite

Lamp Co., 69 Ark. App. 359, 13 S.W. 3d 211 (2000), citing

Chamber Door Indus., Inc. v. Graham, 59 Ark. App. 224, 956

S.W. 2d 196 (1997).

The claimant never received surgical treatment

regarding the L5-S1 herniated disc and she continued to be

symptomatic.  Eventually, on March 3, 2010, the nurse case

manager notified the claimant of an appointment with a pain

management physician, Dr. Michael Stone.  The claimant

testified that Dr. Stone referred her to Dr. Thomas.

The claimant testified that she did not have any

new accidents or any new injury between her September 2002

job-related injury and when she saw Dr. Thomas.  The
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claimant testified that Dr. Thomas had her old medical

records because she saw him carry them into the room.  She

testified that she signed an authorization for release of

her medical records before she ever went and saw Dr. Thomas

and that Dr. Thomas took a complete history from her in

regard to her condition.

After examining the claimant and considering her

medical records and her history, Dr. Thomas recommended a

left sided, L5-S1 discectomy and he opined that the surgery

was needed because of the herniated disc that he did not

believe had ever been completely treated.

There simply is no evidence in this case upon

which any reasonable person could conclude that the claimant

was in need of any treatment for her back before the

September 2002 job-related injury, and there is none to

support a conclusion that she was involved in any accident

or sustained any new injury after the September 2002 job-

related accident.  Rather, the claimant continued to have

symptoms from her work-related injury and was finally sent

to a physician who recognizes that conservative treatment

has failed and that it is now appropriate to utilize

surgical intervention.

Dr. Swicegood recognized as early as November 21,
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2002 that the claimant had severe sciatica, bilaterally.  He

noted that, despite medical therapy, physical therapy

efforts and adjustment of her medications, she simply had

not made any significant progress.  He ultimately concluded

that, if she continued to be symptomatic in spite of the

various conservative efforts to improve her condition, re-

evaluation by a neurosurgeon would be advisable.  The

claimant’s symptoms persisted and she ultimately was

evaluated by Dr. Thomas, who is now recommending surgery.

Once Dr. Thomas recommended surgery, the claimant

re-entered her healing period because, at that point, the

medical evidence shows that she is in need of additional

medical treatment and that she is not as far restored as the

permanent nature of her injury will permit.  “Healing

period” means “that period for healing of an injury

resulting from an accident.”  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(12). 

The healing period continues until the employee is as far

restored as the permanent character of her injury will

permit.  When the underlying condition causing the

disability becomes stable and when nothing further will

improve that condition, the healing period has ended.  Mad

Butcher, Inc. v. Parker, 4 Ark. App. 124, 628 S.W. 2d 582

(1982).  See Searcy Indus. Laundry, Inc. v. Ferren, 92 Ark.
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App. 65, 211 S.W. 3d 11 (2005).  It is only because of the

respondents’ refusal to authorize the recommended surgery

that the claimant is unable to reach her true level of

maximum medical improvement.

As far as the claimant’s ability to work is

concerned, she testified that she worked as long as the

respondent provided accommodations in the work place, but

that once they stopped providing appropriate accommodations,

she was no longer able to find employment.

The claimant testified that she is still having

problems that she believes are due to her 2002 injury. 

Furthermore, she testified that her symptoms are such that

she is unable to work an eight-hour day.  She testified that

she can only stand for three to four hours and that she

knows of no employer that would allow her to lay down in the

middle of the day.  In spite of her on-going symptoms, the

claimant looked for work; however, as of the date of the

hearing, she remained unemployed.

Based on the evidence of record, I find that the

claimant sustained a compensable L5-S1 back injury.  Based

on the medical record, I find the majority’s determination

that the claimant merely suffered a “strain” injury to be

specious. Furthermore, I find that she is entitled to all
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benefits associated with this injury as awarded by the

Administrative Law Judge.

For the aforementioned reasons, I must

respectfully dissent.

                                   
    PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


